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 Minutes of a Meeting of the West Acre Parish Council 
held at 6pm on 12th April 2021 by Zoom.
Attending
Parish Councillors:  Eoghan Sheils (Chair), Antonia Hanbury, Ralph Sliwa, Ernest Heatley & Jeremy Cameron

Clerk:  Henry Birkbeck
Others: Jim Moriarty (Borough Councillor), Alec Birkbeck, Sally Bridle & Andrew Smith (part).
Apologies:  Apologies were received from Fiona Wrigley who had just had a hip replacement.
New declarations of Interest:  There were none. 

Prince Philip, Duke of Edinburgh 1921-2021.  RIP.    It was decided to suggest that those wishing to pay respect for the Duke’s life may like to lay a floral tribute by the War Memorial on the Village Green.  The clerk was asked to spread the word about this, and to explain that any such tribute will be cleared away (by those laying tributes or others) by the end of Sunday 18th following his funeral at Windsor on Saturday.  
Messages of condolence can be left on-line, either at the www.royal.uk site, or on the many such ‘Books of condolence’ set up by various newspapers etc.  

The Estate, following a discussion with the Parish Council, will be planting an apple tree on the village green in order to mark this moment, and which may also be dedicated at a future date.
1.  The Minutes of the last Council Meeting (25th January 2021) had previously been circulated.  They were agreed as a correct record, and approved by the Council.
2.  Matters arising from the last Minutes.  
a) Alec reported that scaffolding had been erected at the Duration Brewery site for the smell-containment works to get underway.

b) It was noted that the Woodland Creation project had been postponed until the Environmental Impact Assessment had been completed.  The planting is expected to go ahead next spring.
3.  Borough Council.
Jim Moriarty gave a brief report.  Firstly to say that he had invited the Police and Crime Commissioners to visit rural parishes, including West Acre, to better understand what is needed out here (like motorbikes, increased footfall, cars, etc).  He also understood that the Village Hall would again be the Polling Station for the local Council Elections on 6th May 2021. Sally asked why the Planning Department at King’s Lynn had been acting so slowly in recent months.  Jim said they always gave the answer as “Covid-related pressures”.  However, it was generally felt that they were understaffed and consequently not able to do their job responsibly – and not always to do with Covid issues.
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4.  Managing litter.  Jim recognised that we are having problems with litter.  He suggested that this was a Borough-wide problem and not just the responsibility of the Parish, and he would press for extra help where necessary.  Eoghan suggested we need more bins, and Henry pointed out that the Council will empty our bin on the Green (if it is sited within 3 metres of the highway) and are currently emptying the wheelie bins (both green and black) by the Mill.  Alec suggested that we replace these wheelie bins for standard Re-cycling and General Rubbish bins to avoid double handling from our old dustbins.  Jim pointed out that currently the Borough Council only offers 2 or 3 free bins per Parish. Sally pointed out that some people will always behave irresponsibly so we must simply plan to deal with it.
5. Wilding areas.

a. Access management & toilets.  Alec confirmed that the Estate plans to maintain all current access to the public, using a combination of gates and cattlegrids where necessary.  There would be signs at each entrance indicating the purpose of the wilding areas and the rules of behaviour when entering.  There will be small numbers of feral (not wild) cattle, pigs and horses in each block, and all dogs must be kept on leads– except on West Acre Common.  He also suggested that, if the situation warrants it, toilets by the car park could be a possibility in future.
b. Management.  Jeremy asked about the significant felling of trees in the area – and whether there would be less trees in the future because of this.  Alec explained that dense woods, previously managed for timber, are being ‘opened up’ by the creation of glades for grasses and scrub, clearing plantations around ponds and watercourses, and to ‘blur’ the edges between woodland and more open country.  With the inclusion of previously arable and grassland fields it is expected that the number of trees in 10 years’ time will far exceed the current number, though they will of course have a lot more growing to do before they reach the same size.
c. Recording the process.  Ralph asked whether there would be up-dates for publication of the process or progress of the project.  Alec said a video record was being compiled for a possible future documentary series, and that extensive monitoring of wildlife (insects, birds & other biomass) was being undertaken.
6.  Planning.

a. Duration Brewer’s two storage containers.  Alec explained that these were temporary storage facilities made necessary due to supply issues during the pandemic.  Installing such essential equipment was a business decision and not subject to a planning application which already grants permission to have all relevant equipment on site.

b. Business operating hours in Abbey Yard.  Alec said that the West Acre Art Gallery will be submitting a request to the Planners for a number of weekend openings as there is currently no provision for this.  
c. Expansion of Duration Brewery’s activities.  The plans to have a tap room with seating area were approved at planning stage, but Alec is discussing with them the issue of limits on activity so that the peaceful nature of the area will be maintained.  Jeremy suggested that such activities would impact adversely on the Stag and Alec assured him that he would strive ‘at all costs’ to protect the pub as a most important part of village life.  He suggested that they could be  complementary activities and should not affect each other by direct competition. 
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7.  Finance.
a) Payments. Dustbin Liners (Serina Madden) - £8.39, approved. 
8.  Milk deliveries. 
Jeremy was disheartened by “Milk-n-More’s” decision only to accept on-line orders.  He said there were a small number of old people who use the service but who were not able to get on-line.  He proposed that the PC write to Milk-n-More but the Councillors were ambivalent about the benefit of writing, and instead wished to see if there were more effective ways to help those affected.  They would however support individuals who wished to write to the firm.
9.  Laundry Bridge.  Ernest reported that Highways had said they had “Done” their work (fixing the temporary safety barriers), but would ask if they planned to do more.  He would also press NCC Highways further about getting proper repairs to the bridge railings.

10. Aircraft noise disturbance.  Following some complaints regarding the increased noise from the new aircraft, Ralph offered to find out where residents might find the flying schedules, even though it may not be possible to influence them.
The next meeting was fixed for Monday 24th May at 6pm in the Village Hall (subject to Covid restrictions).

The meeting ended at 8pm.

Please can requests for items to be placed on the next Agenda be sent to any Councillor or to the Clerk by Friday 14th May.
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